
CHERRY VALLEY & ROCHDALE WATER DISTRICT 
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING 

 
MEETING MINUTES 

March 12, 2018 
10:00 A.M. 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER - The meeting was called to order by Kevin M. Bergin at 10:00 AM. 

The following were in attendance: 
 
Kevin M. Bergin, Chairman   Arthur E.J. Levesque, Commissioner 
Michael L. DellaCava    Benjamin Morris, Superintendent 
Greg Buteau, Customer    Tom Lennon, Customer 
Margaret Darling, Customer   Carla Davis, Recording Secretary 
 

II. APPROVE MINUTES 
A. February 26, 2018 - Commissioner Della Cava motioned to approve the Minutes 

of February 26, 2018. Seconded by Chairman Bergin. All in favor. Approved. 
 

III. FINANCE 
A. Approve March 5, 2018 Warrants - Commissioner Levesque motioned to 
approve the March 5, 2018 warrants. Seconded by Chairman Bergin. All in Favor. 
Approved.  

B. Approve March 12, 2018 Warrants - Commissioner Levesque motioned to 
approve the March 12, 2018 warrants. Seconded by Chairman Bergin. All in Favor. 
Approved.  

C. FY19 Preliminary Operating Budget – The Board reviewed the preliminary FY19 
proposed budget that was included in their meeting packet. The board discussed 
certain line items that they had questions on – insurance increases due to additional 
premium additions and increases. This is a guestimate since we don’t have the exact 
increase and won’t receive it until April. Another possible change will be the standpipe 
and leak detection increases. Mr. Buteau questioned the amount of Subtotal A and 
also wanted to know what the City of Worcester projected increase is. Sub Total A is 
$1,382,974.25. The estimated City of Worcester amount is $23,956.39.   
The Superintendent explained how the Treasurer planned out what the potential 
increase could be, but without an actual rate, we do not have a final amount as of yet. 
The City will update us once their new rate is voted on and approved and that amount 
could be revised once we get the final amount from them. He also asked when the 
Treasurer gives her report each month, are the additional articles, previously 
approved at the last annual meeting included? The answer is no, none of that is 
included in the report. His comment was that he would think the Commissioners 
would want to see that.  Mr. Lennon: Questioned, when planning for 5% increase 
(based on the calculations done when predicting the proposed amount), did we 
included leak detection. The answer is no, we did not. We have a separate budget 
line item specifically for leak detection. 

D. Rate Study Discussion – Based on discussions with Doug Gardner, it was 
determined that the rate study review would be $7,500.00. If we had him come back 
to do the rate study review, he would most likely use the data that we have - which is 
estimated data due to the City of Worcester meter being broken. Chairman Bergin 
believes that we won’t benefit or gain anything using the existing estimated data. He 



also believes it’s premature to bring him back. Let’s plan on budgeting monies next 
year once we have actual data. If we have a meter installed for July 1st, we should 
plan to have a rate study with data thru February. This will allow us to have both dry 
and wet weather information. Mr. Buteau stated that he received information from the 
Dept. of Revenue in regard to our free cash amount. The total amount given to him 
was 1.4 million. In his opinion, he thinks it’s astronomical and much more than 
needed. He also thinks that the District internal staff should be able to manage a rate 
study on our own without outsourcing. Chairman Bergin replied to the free cash 
comment, stating that the collective amount of free cash is due to many issues – 
mainly unknown issues such as billed amounts from the City of Worcester. Since the 
start of the inter-connection, customers have been conserving more, but with the 
combination of a broken meter, we don’t know actual amounts yet. Also, other issues 
are pending with MassDEP and their unknown requirements, stemming from the 
overdue Sanitary Survey Report. Pending Sanitary Survey requirements may be to 
install power at the standpipe locations to operate potential new chlorine booster 
stations that also may be required. Being proactive and planning on those items are 
reasons in itself why the free cash remains untouched.  
Mr. Lennon seems to still be questioning why can’t we come up with an internal 
estimated number of the amount of water pumped like Doug Gardner did last year? 
Since the inter-connection start, we only have a couple months of hard data. If we 
were to produce a report based on what we are billed from Worcester, the numbers 
won’t be accurate. Calculating it is the easy part but it won’t be correct. The 
Superintendent believes our estimate is less than Doug Gardner’s info but it’s based 
on not knowing what the actual usage is. Chairman Bergin informed Mr. Lennon that 
we will pull a report together based on what we’ve been discussing so he can get a 
better understanding on what we are talking about. We all however, strongly agree 
that we used more water than what we are being billed for from Worcester.   
Mr. Lennon does agree however, that not doing a rate study based on estimations is 
the way to go. There is a drastic difference between the leaks we had in prior years vs 
the leaks we’ve had since the Worcester connection, due to the pressure fluctuations. 
The board collectively agreed to not continue with a rate study. 

E. February Bank Transfer – Commissioner Levesque motioned to approve the 
February bank transfer of $30,967.03. Seconded by Chairman Bergin. All in favor. 
Approved. 
 

IV. ADMINISTRATION 
A. Supplemental Medicare Benefits – Medicare supplemental insurance for District 

retirees was approved back in 2015 at the Annual District Meeting. It has been 
brought to our attention that the Board needs to choose the type of plan as it was 
originally thought it was a standard plan. The two choices given are plans with or 
without prescription coverage.  With Jen not being present, the Board wasn’t clear 
on Medicare requirements and what is included and what’s not included. Also, 
they were unsure if the plans of choice were monthly or annually. They did 
however, understand that Part A is hospital coverage and Part B is supplemental 
coverage. Being that we don’t have all the facts, we will hold off on making this 
decision until Jen returns, hopefully with some clarification. Commissioner 
DellaCava motioned to table this item until the next meeting. Seconded by 
Commissioner Levesque. All in favor. Approved. 
 
 



V. OPERATIONS 
A. Superintendent’s Report 

1. Inter-Connection Automation Project Update – The Superintendent reported 
that the bid openings are this coming Thursday for the automation project. The bid 
award will be right away and a construction meeting will follow in one week. The 
goal is to have the project completed by July 1st. Mr. Buteau asked if we would be 
able to achieve receipt of all required bid bonds, insurance, etc.. within the 
anticipated timeline? Answer: Yes – that’s the plan.  
2. MassDEP Update – On March 2nd we rec’d the long awaited Sanitary Survey 
Report that was done in 2016. MassDEP labeled violations, deficiencies and 
recommendations. They based their review and revisions on the changes that 
have occurred in our District. In conjunction with Tata & Howard, a response to the 
Sanitary Survey Report was generated. The Superintendent distributed the report 
response and highlighted in red are needed changes and labeled “District 
Response” to each item.  
Conditional Capacity: Clarification is needed on what they’re referring to – is it 
included or are there additional items?   
Table A – Violations: This dates all the way back to the 2013 Survey, where they 
requested a hydraulic study to be done. It was supposed to be wrapped into the 
former ACO that MassDEP was “revising” since 2013, however, it was never 
officially revised or completed. This will now be included and completed in the 
automation interconnection project. Deficiencies were listed as follows:  
Automation: This is already in progress. We will send them a copy of the public bid 
notice so they are aware it has begun. 
Emergency Response Plan: We have an existing plan, however we need to make 
changes to include the booster pump and interconnection operations. This has 
already started and will be completed by April 1st. This will update the current plan 
based on previous operations.  
Storage Tank Inspections: We sent out for quotes and after receiving estimates, 
we will need to adjust the budget line item to prepare for this. Hopefully we can 
complete the West St tanks in the upcoming budget and the Greenville tank next 
year.  
Removal of Chemicals from treatment plant: We need to remove chemicals from 
our facility that we are no longer using due to the discontinuation of the treatment 
plant. We may end up keeping the Potassium Hydroxide, but will need to have the 
others professionally removed. However, MassDEP could always require us 
remove the Potassium Hydroxide as well. The Superintendent requested quotes to 
remove two chemicals and will also receive a separate quote to remove all three. 
These chemicals cannot be used in future operations. MassDEP want them 
removed by end of year.  
Recommendations are as follows:  
Create a valve exercising program: We already have a program established but 
have been unable to complete in its entirety. Since operations have changed, and 
once we are automated, we will have more time to implement.  
Bi-Annual Hydrant Flushing Program – We were only able to complete once 
because of the drought and changes in the system. We will move forward with 
flushing twice per year.  
Standpipe Power: MassDEP want us to change to hard lined power as opposed to 
solar power, which is the current technique being used. They also stated that this 
is also in need once booster chlorination systems are installed. This is a very 



costly project. Chairman Bergin feels that this is fundamentally wrong and 
disagrees with it. After speaking with Paul Howard, he reminded us that MassDEP 
originally agreed that the chlorination could be installed at the booster pump 
located at the plant as opposed to the standpipe locations. Commissioner 
DellaCava questioned that if we do, will they put a timeline on it? The answer is 
unknown at this point. Mr. Buteau asked if this is two separate issues or one. 
Answer: We believe that they are using the power issue to introduce the 
chlorination stations. We will tell them that we will investigate appropriate options, 
since this is listed in the recommendations section and not under requirements. 
Mr. Buteau suggested that we tell them what we will do. It’s clear that money has 
never been an issue with MassDEP. He also questioned if this is going to replace 
the ACO if we do all of what they require? Yes but they may not agree even then.    
3. Ratify Service Renewal Applications – Commissioner DellaCava motioned 
to ratify the approval of the emergency service renewal applications for 224 Main 
St and 4 Sargent St. Seconded by Chairman Bergin. All in favor. Approved. 

 
VI. COMMUNICATIONS 
 
VII. PERSONNEL 

 
VIII. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 

A. Approval of Next Meeting - Commissioner DellaCava motioned to have the next 
meeting on March 26, 2018 at 10:00 AM. Seconded by Chairman Bergin. All in 
favor. Approved.  
 

IX. ADJOURNMENT - Commissioner DellaCava motioned to adjourn the meeting. 
Seconded by Chairman Bergin. All in Favor. Approved. Meeting adjourned at 11:39 
A.M. 

 
 
 

“This institution is an equal opportunity provider, and employer.” 


